MINUTES OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL MEETING
February 22, 2011 
105 Houchens

Convene – Meeting Convened at 3:05 PM – Dr. Beth Boehm, Interim Dean presiding.

Ex-Officio present:  Dr. Paul DeMarco, Associate Dean SIGS (Bill Pierce, absent)
Members Present:  Ray Austin, Sherri Brown,  Jean Christensen, Barbara Clark, Eileen Estes, Travis Gault, Debra Journet, Mehmed Kantardzic, Joseph Steffen, Judy Wulff, and Pam Yankeelov.
Members Absent:  Susan Olson Allen, Deborah Armstrong, Haribabu Bodduluri, James Fiet, Jafar Hadizadeh, Ruth Huber, Mary Hums, Karen Kopelson, Luke Milligan, John Naber, David Scott, Gennaro Vito, Kristin Wilson.

Guests: 
Libby Leggett, Director of Graduate Admissions
1. Welcome

Dr. Beth Boehm, Interim Dean SIGS opened the meeting at 3:05 PM of the Graduate Council.    

2. ACTION: Consideration of minutes of August 24, 2010
Dr. Boehm asked for approval of the August 24, 2010 meeting minutes (these were not approved since we did not have an October meeting and only had one item handled via email in December).  MOTION by Joe Steffen; seconded by Sherri Brown.  APPROVED.

3. Amendment to the agenda – 

a)  Travis Gault, Student Graduate Council representative, is running for Student Government President and was participating in Supreme Court debates so he gave his report early and had to leave.  
b)  Graduate Symposium – will be Friday, April 1 from 2-4 PM in the BRB research building.  Travis recently sent an email regarding this and mentioned that judges are still needed.  The deadline for abstracts has been extended until March 4.

4. Visitation Day recap – Libby Leggett

 Libby Leggett, Director of Graduate Admissions, reported on the recent Visitation Day, February 20 and 21 here at UofL. This events targets primarily minority students from regional schools (also from Texas and Maryland) for the graduate program.  They had 52 participants, which is very good. Of those participants, 41 represented ethnic minorities. Of this group, seventeen had already applied to the graduate school and an additional five or six applied just yesterday, from this weekend’s event. Twenty-eight of the participants were from Tennessee State University (TSU). Ms. Leggett recapped the weekend’s events: dinner Sunday night and students stayed at the Brown Hotel. There was a faculty panel and Dr. Boehm talked about P.L.A.N.  Monday followed with breakfast and student panel, and later lunch and Dr. Blaine Hudson as the speaker. The students also had departmental visits and campus tours, and a closing session.  She commented that she thought it was a very positive program and welcomed feedback to make the event better. Theatre Arts students coming for auditions were able to tie into this Visitation Day, some of their students came in early Sunday and auditioned and those students were able to participate in the visitation program.  Dr. Boehm reported that we made sure that they are really strong students and meet our minimum requirements for application.  In the past, we’ve had students that either weren’t serious or were not qualified.  

5. ACTION: Motion from Academic Affairs to adopt IELTS (International English Language Testing System) Scores for International Students

Dr. DeMarco summarized the IELTS exam (Ms. Leggett also provided some info on this) and noted that the Academic Affairs Committee of the Graduate Council had met to make a recommendation for UofL to accept this test in addition to the TOEFL test.  UofL does not currently, officially, accept the IELTS exam. All of UofL’s benchmarks accept this exam.

The IELTS testing consists of four main modules and each of these modules (see handout from Dr. DeMarco). The scores are converted into a “band” score. Most schools publish their band score, some have a minimum requirement for scores (no lower than 6 and a band score of 6.5). Units, of course, can increase that score according to their requirements. The committee felt this was a reasonable score of proficiency.

The Academic Affairs Committee forwarded a motion to accept a minimum of band score of 6.5.  The Graduate Council voted to APPROVE the committee’s recommendation. 

6. Professional Development Hire  - Beth Boehm

Dr. Boehm explained that we have not hired anyone yet to replace Dr. Kate McAnulty (left in August) for this position, but we have decided to partner with the Delphi Center to hire someone that would work 20 hours in the Delphi Center on faculty development and 20 hours in SIGS. We have placed an ad with national listservs to hire someone by June 1 who holds a PhD and has a deep knowledge of graduate student development.  Eileen Estes is serving on the search committee. 

7. Update on University Fellowship Awards – Paul DeMarco

Dr. DeMarco reported that the Scholarship and Awards Committee met last week to select students for University Fellowships. We have sent out letters of awards to 18 students; so far one student has accepted, and others have until April 15 to respond.  Dr. Boehm commented that we have funded a lot of one-semester Dissertation Completion awards. Every single person that has received one of these has graduated in the semester they were funded.  

Dr. Boehm said if a department/unit that has students that participated in Visitation Day, those are prime students to nominate for the Ethnic Minority awards (nominations due March 15). 

8. Reminder about Tuition Matches – Beth Boehm

We have been giving out full tuition if a department can provide a stipend for grad students. We have given a lot of money under the category of Sponsored Research tuition match for those faculty who have grants and put students on those grants. These have not given equitably across units because some units have been more proactive in pursuing this funding than others.  For example, Speed School has made significant use of this program.  Dr. Boehm reported that some of the new faculty that she has met with recently did not know about these tuition awards.  Dr. Boehm hopes that the members of the Graduate Council will work to communicate the availability of these funds back to their units. Originally the awards would pay the differential or in-state tuition only, but since additional funds have been added to the pool, we are giving full tuition (until the draw becomes too great). We provide health and tuition, the department provides the stipend (new money only: endowment, grant, distance education money but cannot be a GTA line already built into the budget).  The stipends are $1200/month for 10 months for Master’s students.  It goes up for PhD students. 

9. Discussion about Fellowship Recruiting Day for next spring – Beth Boehm

Dr. Boehm opened up the floor to discuss whether SIGS would like to fellowship recruiting day for students.  

· To bring in the people that offers have been made to.  

· How we might structure it, whether we should do a “day” event or just provide money to bring in the department’s best candidate?  

· Maybe keep in the units, not SIGS?  Some departments already do this.

· (Feedback from council members) Want to create a culture of the fellows that lets them know at least half their funding comes from SIGS. Dr. Boehm agreed that it should stay in the units. 

· (Joe Steffen) suggested it be kept to a “day;” a different day for every unit. 

· Logistically complicated to have one single day where everyone does this

10. Honorary Degree Conversation: awards to individuals who can’t attend the award ceremony

The person in question is 90 years old and is too frail to travel.  This person has a history with UofL and is a longtime friend of UofL and Grawemeyer winner.  The “urban legend” was that we could only give an honorary degree award to someone that comes to UofL to accept it.  Dr. Boehm checked and there is no rule about this.  Could someone accept the award on behalf of someone else?  Council agreed that we would prefer that the person be able to accept in person, but we would be willing to accommodate in extenuating circumstances. 

11. Old Business –  none
12. New Business - none
13.  Adjournment – Dr. Boehm called for adjournment.  Meeting adjourned at 3:55 p.m.
Respectfully submitted
Jan Link, Recording Secretary
Drafted and reviewed 2/23/11
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